



OFFICE OF SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION

STATE SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION COMMISSION
DECEMBER 3, 2013

10:30 AM

VETERANS MEMORIAL AUDITORIUM
5825 FLORIDA BOULEVARD
BATON ROUGE, Louisiana

PROCEEDINGS/MINUTES                 

CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Fletcher called the regular monthly Commission Meeting to order at 10:30 A.M. Chairman Fletcher gave the invocation and led in the Pledge of Allegiance.

ROLL CALL

The roll was called by Ms. Edwards
Members present: Mr. Randell Fletcher, Mr. Bruce Frazier, Mr. John Compton, Mr. Ed Yerger, Mr. George Guillory, and Dr. Rogers Leonard
Members absent: Mr. Reggie Skains
A quorum was present.

Others Present:  Mr. Kevin Norton, USDA-NRCS, State Conservationist; Ms. Sarah Haymaker, USDA-NRCS, Asst. State Conservationist; Mr. Scott Edwards, USDA-NRCS, State Resource Conservationist; Mr. Ruben Dauzat, LACD 1st Vice President and Avoyelles SWCD; Mr. Brad Spicer, LDAF/SSWCC Executive Director; Mr. Joey Breaux, LDAF-OSWC; and Ms. Laura Edwards, LDAF-OSWC.
Chairman Fletcher asked if there were any public or Commission comments regarding the agenda and there were none.

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES
Chairman Fletcher asked for any comments from the public or Commission members about the Commission October 22, 2013 minutes and there were none.  Chairman Fletcher said, if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion to approve the minutes of the October 22, 2013 State Commission Meeting.  
Motion:  Mr. Guillory made a motion to approve the minutes as mailed of the October 22, 2013 State Commission Meeting.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Frazier and passed unanimously.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Chairman Fletcher said they would now take up Unfinished Business and requested Mr. Spicer to report on the items listed on the agenda. 
NRCS Contribution Agreements 
Chairman Fletcher asked Mr. Spicer to review the Contribution Agreement with the Commission.  
Mr. Spicer said the first invoice for the 2013 Farm Bill has been completed in the internet program and that some districts earned 100% of their allocations on the first reporting period which started August 7 and ended October 30, 2013.   
LACD Annual Meeting/NACD Annual Meeting
Chairman Fletcher asked Mr. Spicer to review these items with the Commission.  Mr. Spicer said a copy of the LACD Annual Meeting Registration Packet was emailed to the districts and others on November 26, 2013.  He said each member also had a packet in their folder and it included the draft agenda, preregistration and hotel registration information along with a map to the hotel. He said the PAC Meeting will be Wednesday, January 8th at 12:30 PM followed by the Board of Directors Meeting at 1:00 PM in the St. Martin/St Landry Rooms and that the Opening Ceremonies will be at 4:00 PM in the Grand Salon.  Mr. Spicer said Mr. Mark Davis will provide information regarding current and potential water shortages in Louisiana and in other states.
Mr. Spicer said on Thursday, there will be ten presentations on water issues covering the entire state from northern Louisiana to the wetlands in the south.  He said the Master Farmer Awards Luncheon is scheduled for Thursday with Commissioner Strain, Mr. Kevin Norton, USDA-NRCS and Dr. Bill Richardson, LSU presiding over the Awards ceremonies.  He said the standing committees, Area Meetings, Resolution Committee and LACD Officers Nominating Committee will meet Thursday afternoon followed by the Social, LACD Awards Dinner and the LACDE Function.

Mr. Spicer said the Legislative Committee will meet Friday morning and that six legislators will be attending.  He said this session will provide an opportunity for supervisors to clearly layout the SWCD needs to them.  He said this is an opportunity that we cannot afford to miss.
Mr. Frazier said that he saw a LPB show on November 29th with Mary lee Orr of LEAN, Sandy Rosenthal of Levees.org and Retired Lt. General Russel Honore talking about the General’s call to action agenda to improve the state’s environment by introducing environmental legislation in the upcoming legislative session.  He said that Lt. General Honore is heading a group to do the same thing we are doing – requesting money for conservation.  He said Honore’s group will have a rally at the State Capitol where they expect 10,000 people to attend.  
Mr. Norton said back in 2009 LACD switched to concurrent sessions so board members could attend those sessions that interested them and I think that still needs to continue, but this year we have a unique situation at this time where water is a larger issue for agriculture and communities in Louisiana – these issues cover the whole state.  He said the water issues we are having impacts the whole state including the coastal areas and from the selling Texas water from the Toledo Bend reservoir and to needs for irrigation water throughout much of the state.  He said this discussion needs to be done statewide so district boards and state and federal agencies need to move forward with our producers and customers to focus on water and overall water conservation efforts.  He said it has been in the news that Texas has elected not to release water in major reservoirs for agriculture use so they could provide water to urban residents meaning that agriculture will be the loser.  He said rice growers are pulling together and will probably file a lawsuit but that will not resolve the issue this rice growing season and depending solely on the weather, how many years can they go without a dependable water source.  He said we are blessed in this state in terms of quality water resources availability and we have a great opportunity to be in front of that whole effort doing the best job we can in managing the water quantity and quality, keeping the nutrients in the field and not allow them to move into our streams.  He said this is a great opportunity to look at it from a state perspective and look in earnest at what are our roles and priorities are, and how we can help shape this effort to manage our water resources.  He said it is a good program, an interesting program, LACD has passed resolutions over the past years and all these discussions will grow into other things, and this will kind of tie everything together.
Mr. Spicer asked Mr. Scott Edwards if there are plans to have specialists at the annual meeting speaking on feral hogs, invasive species, weed control, and herbicides. Mr. Edwards said he thought they could fit them all into the Conservation Planning Committee meeting rather than the General Session. 
NEW BUSINESS 
NRCS State Conservationist Report
Chairman Fletcher said he was glad to see Mr. Norton, State Conservationist, back and that the Commission appreciated the great work that Ms. Sarah Haymaker did while he was in Washington working on the new Farm Bill.  He asked Mr. Norton to give the NRCS report.  Mr. Norton thanked the Chairman and said he appreciated the efforts of Sarah, Scott and the entire NRCS leadership team and all of the conservation partners.  He said it has been a wonderful experience and although it was disruptive in some respects, the conservation effort has been continuing to move forward as we all can see.  He said the partnerships forged forward; the contribution agreements were expanded because of the resources we were able to bring to Louisiana and a large part of that is because we were actually getting significant work done in the state.  He said they do not send funds to states that do not use them to put conservation on the ground and we have great history of taking these funds and putting them to work to benefit the landowners and the natural resources of the state.
Mr. Norton said it was a great experience being in DC to see that part of the Farm Bill being developed.  He said his career started before conservation was a part of Farm Bills when he was working for the USDA Soil Conservation Service (SCS) doing the same types of conservation efforts that they are doing now and I do not know if it was any better or different back then because we are still getting conservation work done and working with the same customers.  He said he was on Area Staff when the 1985 Farm Bill came and CRP, conservation compliance hit the agency and then every level of the state agency went out in the field implementing the conservation measures.  He said working on the current Farm Bill in DC was a great opportunity for him to experience during his career.  He said at the 7-8 years pace it takes to reauthorize one, he does not know if he will be around for that long to work on another Farm Bill.  He said it was great to actually be able to be a part of developing the new Farm Bill and he has learned a lot about himself and working in an environment where you have very little control in what the outcomes might be.  He said the politics, and how people view our agency and how we respond to maintain a positive view and the trust that the people writing the legislation have for us are important. He said we have a great story to tell in Louisiana and I think a lot of work we have done in recent years has gained a lot of credibility for NRCS, Soil and Water Conservation Districts and NACD at the national level so we will continue our efforts.  
Mr. Norton said he was providing copies of the October issue of the Conservation Update and that the November issue is not ready yet, due a backlog of work because of the furlough caused by the federal government shutdown but they would send the issue out later.  He said the October issue emphasizes the Louisiana’s Master Farmer Program, a voluntary three-phase program and we are committed to it because Master Farmer is good for the state, good for the farmers, and good for the agency.  He said the Master Farmer Program is a partnership of five entities: LSU AgCenter, Louisiana Farm Bureau Federation, Louisiana Cattlemen’s Association, USDA/NRCS and LDAF.  Mr. Norton said that the LDAF, Commissioner of Agriculture has the legal authority to approve the Master Farmer certifications.  He said that he and Dr. Leonard were working to strengthen the partnership and that LSU personnel helping with the soil health trailer; continuing to work on water management.  Mr. Norton said LSU AgCenter is adding staff and retooling the Red River Station, and will provide a great opportunity to expand their efforts with cover crops, grazing management systems, and invasive species.  He said the new Farm Bill is another great opportunity to expand our traditional partnership to look to resources beyond our traditional partnership and bring other folks to the table, whether that be Ducks Unlimited, The Nature Conservancy and other groups to help us leverage time, staff, and resources to benefit across the state our agriculture processors and our natural resources. 

Mr. Norton said the signup period for the Conservation Stewardship Program closes January 17, 2014.  He said the pattern has been to extend those things, but it would be really great if we can pull together a sizable number of applications and writing contracts although it is not a good time for signups during the holiday season but it is the hand we have been dealt. He said NRCS would begin a very concerted effort to get the word out on the Conservation Stewardship Program.    
Mr. Norton said NRCS will receive their advisory allocation this week and they will know the dollar amount for this year.  He said currently they are planning for sequestration to impact our budget so we will just have to wait until we get the advisory allocation to see what it will mean to us in Louisiana.  He said that NRCS has some vacancies, District Conservationists in field offices, Soil Conservationists and Soil Conservation Technicians and we are working very deliberately to identity the most critical vacancies and to fill those. He said the old mind-set of if you had one, you will get one is behind us.  He said that above the District Conservationist level that NRCS will have to evaluate each vacancy  to see how that fits into our conservation efforts in providing service to our customers with the highest quality personnel to deliver the highest quality technical assistance.  He said at this point we are still holding the position that every field office will have a District Conservationist and a Soil Conservation Technician, but we cannot be certain that we may be able to hold to that in the future.  He said we may have to make an adjustment on Soil Conservation Technicians in an office where the workload does not merit a full-time Soil Conservation Technician.  He said they may be able to pair up two or three offices to get the engineering work done that is needed.  Mr. Norton said NRCS will continue to work on analyses of the workload needs in field offices.  He said if a SWCD Board says they have less staff available to them than in the past, have them visit with me.  He said there will be some retirements this year and other people moving on, so they will be doing analysis on each vacancy to determine if it will be filled.
Mr. Norton said that ended his report, unless Sarah Haymaker or Scott Edwards had any comments and they did not.
Chairman Fletcher asked if anyone else had any other questions and there were none.  

Correspondence
Chairman Fletcher asked Mr. Spicer to review the correspondence.  Mr. Spicer said the first item is a bid from the Turrentine Insurance Agency for the State Commission’s Workers Compensation policy, Directors’ and Officers’ Liability policy and/or the Bond/Crime policy and the Hired and Non-owned Auto Liability policy and that each renewal policy was comparable with the current policies.  He said the insurance companies writing the policies all had the highest rating available to companies, A15+.   He said overall the total premiums only increased $24 this year.  Mr. Spicer said the workers comp insurance premium bid is actually less than last year’s premium and that over the past eight years we have saved over four hundred thousand dollars without a decrease in coverage.   He said the Directors’ and Officers’ Liability was the same premium because it was the second year of a three year locked in premium but the Hired and Non-Owned Auto Liability increased this year.  He said, again the Directors’ and Officers’ Liability was much higher and we have also saved hundreds of thousands on it.  Mr. Spicer said when districts were purchasing their own policy they were paying fifteen to twenty times more than they should have been paying, so when insurance became available thru the State Commission the districts were able to save considerable money.  He said some districts still buy their own policies and some districts may be paying much higher premiums than they would if they were covered by the State Commission’s policies and bond coverage. 
Chairman Fletcher asked if there were any public or Commission comments regarding the Turrentine Insurance bids and there were none.  Chairman Fletcher called for a motion to accept the insurance bids.

Motion: Mr. Yerger made a motion to accept the insurance bids from Turrentine Insurance Agency for the Directors & Officers Liability and/or Crime/Bond, Workers Compensation and Hired/Non-Owned Auto Liability Insurances. The motion was seconded by Mr. Frazier and passed unanimously.

Mr. Spicer said the second item is a letter from the East Carroll SWCD requesting approval for Mr. Donavon Taves to attend the NACD Annual meeting in Anaheim, California on February 2-5, 2014. 

Chairman Fletcher asked if there were any public or Commission comments regarding the approval for Mr. Taves to attend the NACD Annual Meeting in Anaheim and there were none.  Chairman Fletcher called for a motion.

Motion:  Mr. Yerger made a motion to approve Mr. Donavon Taves to attend the NACD Annual meeting in Anaheim, California on February 2-5, 2014 and for the East Carroll SWCD to reimburse his travel per FY 2013-14 State Travel Regulations, SSWCC PPMs and State law. The motion was seconded by Mr. Frazier and passed unanimously
Mr. Spicer said the next two items are news articles regarding the problems feral hogs cause in Louisiana while foraging for food.  He said after Hurricane Isaac, the West Bank Levee Board inspected sixty miles of levees and found that feral hogs were damaging the levees to a point that could cause a threat to flood protection, so they partnered with USDA to assess the problem before taking humane steps to eradicate the hog problem efficiently and cost-effectively, but even though the Levee Board spent thousands of dollars on levee repairs, within 24 hours the levees were in worse condition.  He said this same problem has been exploding in the southeastern states for more than ten years because hogs mature at six months of age and can have two litters a years with up to 14 piglets in each litter.   
Mr. Norton said three years ago NRCS had a small workshop on feral hog problems and we were asked to cost-share on hog traps but we need to conduct a collaborative effort to eradicate the feral hogs.  He said they also had a workshop in Pineville that several agency representatives attended.  Mr. Norton said that we need to view this in a holistic approach to fully understand all the issues.  Mr. Guillory asked why not shoot them on site and Mr. Norton said that is what they want rather than transporting them somewhere else.  Mr. Norton said that recent issue came up with Wildlife and Fisheries; WLF is concerned about any effort to transport hogs without an agreement because most states cannot transport or relocate feral hogs due to the Rabies concern that some states have or how to take it to a terminal facility for carcass disposal. He said the State has made a lot of adjustments to the rules on feral hogs, such as now you can hunt 24 hours a day if you have a permit.  He said although the hogs do so much to the soil they cause other damages.  Mr. Norton said if relocated, they start problems wherever they go, they wreak havoc wherever they establish a population, they spread disease, destroy native plants and other native species, such as birds nest, and being omnivores, they eat every food source available to them. 
Mr. Fletcher said he believed the feral hogs are destroying the deer population in Grant Parish.  He said he sat in his deer stand for a couple hours and every twenty minutes or so a group of hogs would come into the area.  He said he ended up shooting three hogs and he did not see one deer during that time.
Mr. Guillory asked if there is any research work being conducted to sterilize the hogs?
Dr. Leonard said that the AgCenter just received a $300,000 grant from the Pennington Foundation at Idlewild to conduct a study.  He said Dr. Darryl Sanders and a couple of other animal scientists are leading the effort to look at various forms of baits so you do not have to shoot them.  He said they are looking at how much bait it takes and how it affects non-target animals because you cannot trap them all, but they love to come to bait and they think at that point it would be the most cost effective and rapid manner to control them.  He said along with that project they are setting up a demonstration trap set up on a trailer so they can come in and show people how significant the hog population is in some areas.
Mr. Spicer said this is not just a Louisiana problem, but all of the coastal states; it is not isolated.  He said he saw firsthand about ten years ago what the feral hogs were doing at the Space Center in Florida.  He said the NRCS and Districts held a workshop on the Feral Hog problem in Austin, Texas several years ago. 
Mr. Spicer said the next three items are news releases regarding efforts to reduce sugar cane burning, identifying the various problems that ash and smoke causes residents living close to the burning fields and urging residents to be careful around sugar cane trucks on the highways.  He said these articles are very good and educational for the general public as it sums up the whole industry, where we are at with cane burning, why we are burning, covers the research on prescribed burning with new varieties that can withstand wetness caused by mulch and debris from the harvest, and it addresses the economic issue.  He said more than half of the article deals with environmental and health issues associated with burning. He said that many people do not know that Louisiana State law states that sugar cane farmers can burn their fields and in the past many farmers burned their harvested grain and hay fields.  He said although burning saves cane farmers millions of dollars in processing costs annually and if the trash is left in the field it will, especially on wet soils, rot the seed cane planted for future crops.  He said that the smoke and ash can and at times do cause temporary problems to nearby residents.  He said that LDAF and the LSU AgCenter developed a burn certificate course to teach farmers about burn management techniques, fire behavior and safety and the best time to burn.  He said unfortunately, the sugar cane burning season coincides with the high ragweed allergy season.  He said that in the article Dr. Beyer, an ear-nose-throat specialist in Houma, stated it is hard to tell which is affecting a person’s nose more, smoke or ragweed pollen.  Mr. Spicer said that another doctor in the same area stated that their clinic is seeing fewer patients in recent years because farmers are taking more precautions. 
Mr. Spicer said the next item is an article from NACD expressing concerns on the proposed Food and Drug Administration (FDA) on the Standard for the Growing, Harvesting, Packing and Holding of Produce for Human Consumption.  He said that Mr. Earl Garber, NACD President, stated that overall the currents specification of the rule would lead to higher costs and a greater burden placed on the farmers and producers and Mr. Garber commended the FDA for its commitment to food, but that NACD had concerns on the rule’s potential impacts on land operators and the agriculture industry in that this rule will place heavy regulatory and financial burdens on all farms, especially the small farms.
Mr. Spicer said the next item a news article regarding the U.S. District Court for Northern District of West Virginia found that the EPA cannot require a West Virginia poultry operation to obtain a Clean Water Act permit for its CAFO storm water runoff.  
Mr. Spicer said the last item is a press release stating the U.S. House of Representatives passed the Water Resources Reform and Development Act that provides funding for port, dam, flood protection and environmental projects throughout the U.S. including projects in Louisiana.  He said the Act will next go to the House-Senate conference committee hearing.  Mr. Spicer said that Commissioner Strain stated that by maintaining our waterways it will greatly benefit the agriculture industry in Louisiana and elsewhere.  He said that Commissioner Strain said the Mississippi River is one of the largest and most critical inland waterway stems in the nation, and it supports about 50 percent of the nation’s soybeans and 60 percent of the total U.S. corn exports and ports along the lower Mississippi River more than 30 million bushels of wheat, 400 million bushels of soybeans and 1.1billion bushels of corn, so any effort to maintain the waterways for navigation is critical to the nation’s economy.
Mr. Spicer said that concluded correspondence.  Chairman Fletcher said if there were no questions or comments, this concluded the Correspondence Report.
Election of State Commission Officers
Chairman Fletcher called for the election of the State Commission officers.  Mr. Spicer said the current officers are Mr. Randell Fletcher, Chairman; Mr. Edward Yerger, Vice-Chairman and Mr. John Compton, Secretary-Treasurer.  Chairman Fletcher asked for nominations for the position of Chairman.  Mr. Frazier asked if all of the present slate of officers can be re-elected and Mr. Spicer replied that they all qualify for re-election. Mr. Yerger nominated Mr. Reggie Skains as Vice Chairman, Mr. Fletcher as Chairman and Mr. Compton as Secretary Treasurer.  Mr. Guillory made a motion that the nominations be closed. The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.

Chairman Fletcher asked for any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.  He said, as there were no comments, then he would call for a motion.

Motion:  Mr. Yerger made a motion that Mr. Randell Fletcher, Chairman; Mr. Reggie Skains, Vice Chairman, and Mr. John Compton, Secretary-Treasurer be elected to serve as the 2014 officers for the Louisiana State Soil and Water Conservation Commission:  Mr. Randell Fletcher, Chairman; Mr. Reggie Skains, Vice Chairman, and Mr. John Compton, Secretary-Treasurer. The terms will begin December 3, 2013 and end December 3, 2014. The motion was seconded by Mr. Frazier and passed unanimously.


Resolved, Mr. Randell Fletcher be re-elected Chairman of the State Soil and Water


Conservation Commission.  The term will begin December 3, 2013 and end


December 3, 2014.


Resolved, Mr. Reggie Skains be elected Vice-Chairman of the State Soil and


Water Conservation Commission. The term will begin December 3, 2013 and end


December 3, 2014.


Resolved, Mr. John Compton be re-elected Secretary-Treasurer of the State Soil


and Water Conservation Commission.  The term will begin December 3, 2013 and


end December 3, 2014.

Chairman Fletcher thanked the State Commission on behalf of all the officers.
Mr. Frazier said that this is the last Commission Meeting he will attend as LACD President because Ruben Dauzat will take over as LACD President in January.  He wanted to say that he has enjoyed his two year tenure working with everyone and wishes them all well and that he is available in the future to help if anyone needs any assistance.

Chairman Fletcher said that Mr. Frazier could always come to the Commission Meetings; that he is always welcome and the Commission thanked him for his service on the Commission.  He said Mr. Frazier had a lot of work to do and that he did it very well and we appreciate it.
Supervisor Resignations/Appointments and Reappointments

Chairman Fletcher asked Mr. Spicer to report on the supervisor resignations and appointments.  Mr. Spicer said there were no resignations this month.

Mr. Spicer said the respective conservation district is requesting the State Commission to appoint the following supervisors to a new term in office:

DeSoto SWCD, Mr. Charles Adams, appointed to fill the vacant elected position of Mr. Joel Register. Term will begin December 3, 2013 and will expire on June 30, 2015.

Chairman Fletcher asked for any comments from the public or Commission members about the supervisor appointment and there were none.  He said, as there were no comments, then he would call for a motion.

Motion: Mr. Frazier made a motion to approve the appointment of Mr. Charles Adams, elected position, DeSoto SWCD.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Compton and passed unanimously.

Other Business 
Chairman Fletcher asked Dr. Rogers Leonard to address the Commission.  Dr. Leonard said he wanted to expand on Mr. Norton’s comments regarding the Red River Research Station.  He said the AgCenter is aggressively moving forward and have hired an irrigation engineer. He said that she will be starting in either May or June, depending on her graduation date from the University of Florida.  He said most of her experience is in precision irrigation in vegetables and orchards and we felt like she could certainly translate that information into field plots. He said she is a research assistant appointment and the research will be done at the Red River Station, but she will have statewide responsibilities. He said the position will not fill the niche that Dr. Bill Branch held, but she will be taking on a lot of those responsibilities.  He said there are three other positions that remain to be filled and that he was interviewing a soil and water chemist on Friday afternoon and will also pursue an agronomist and someone to work in water policy.  Dr. Leonard said they are moving forward there and he is very excited. He said the new Vice President of Agriculture is dedicated to providing resources to the station.  
Dr. Leonard said they had a successful Master Farmer University at LSU Dean Lee Research Center in Alexandria on October 23-24th although it was small a attendance, about two dozen participants.  He said the AgCenter has really advertised another Master Farmer University in north Louisiana at the West Monroe Civic Center on Wednesday and Thursday, January 15-16, 2014, the same time as the Ag Expo in West Monroe and they have a pretty good preregistration for it.  He said everyone is invited to attend.
Dr. Leonard said for an update on crops, as most members probably have read in the newspapers that Louisiana had some record yields in corn and cotton; soybean crop missed by a bushel or two.  He said not only for Louisiana but if you add up all over the United States, this was the highest U.S. farm profit since 1973.  He said that bodes well for agriculture and many of those who think that we must double our food supply by 2050 are optimistic and think that U.S. agriculture may be one of the most lucrative areas for economic development. He said the cost to make that crop is up about fifteen percent.  He said that is all good news and Louisiana is moving forward and has a decent wheat crop established; he said cold weather burned it a little bit.  Dr. Leonard said the sugar cane damage surveys are going on right now in the northern end of the cane belt and that the weather last week probably did some damage and they are trying to determine the extent of that damage.  He said it was too cold for too long and it worked over the cane crop.  He said they are determining how susceptible the newer varieties were to the cold.  He said are working now on some newer varieties in the first survey in the north, there was no splitting, everything looked good, but the leaves were burnt.  He said they are working now on some newer varieties and are worried that some may have split, but more important, where those willow buds were, that it may have killed some seed cane.  He said the cold tolerance varies by cane varieties, and some of the varieties are extremely susceptible to cold and of course those are our highest yielding varieties and in the largest acreage and that is what they are worried about.  He said a lot of the older varieties would hold up fairly well, but not the newer ones.
Dr. Leonard said that concluded his report. Chairman Fletcher thanked Dr. Leonard for attending the meeting and for his comments.  
Chairman Fletcher asked if there was any other business or comments from the Commission or the public.
Mr. Breaux asked if anyone had noticed when crossing the I-10 bridge the Louis Dreyfus Commodities additions to the elevators on the Port Allen side of the river.  He said the elevators are pretty impressive. He said in the past the only dock on that side of the river to always have a ship docked was Exxon but now the Louis Dreyfus Commodities almost always has ships docked.  He said a lot of grain is being moved.  Mr. Breaux said also on the north side of the bridge is a pelletizer plant that processes wood and possibly other agriculture material for fuel pellets.
Mr. Fletcher said he recently read an article in the Wall Street Journal about the age of farmers.  He said that for every 25-year-old farmer there are three 75-year-old farmers and the country was worried about having enough young farmers.  He said but because of the higher production yields in recent years, younger people are looking at the costs of equipment and with production level being up and are being encouraged to look stronger at farming.  He said there have been concerns about getting young people into farming but that has turned around in the past several years.
Mr. Frazier said he wanted to mention the new Louisiana Hall of Distinction deadline for getting applications in is December 15th.  He said the AgCenter is one of the sponsors.  He said that anyone that has had a positive effect on agriculture in the state could be considered.  Dr. Leonard said the LDAF, the Farm Bureau and the AgCenter decided that rather than having a Louisiana Farmer of the year when there are so many people that impact agriculture that they wanted to create a Hall of Distinction to be able to recognize more than one person a year.  He said there can be multiple nominees and multiple folks can receive the distinction within the year.  He said in the past you had one farmer of the year, and we feel like there are too many folks out there who have dedicated their lives to Louisiana agriculture to restrict it to a single individual.  Dr. Leonard said so they decided to open it up to multiple candidates and certainly we welcome all applications.

Mr. Compton said that the Commission should nominate someone and he thinks we could nominate Mr. Fred Huenefeld; he said he is the farmer economist. Chairman Fletcher called for any discussion on this and there was none.

Mr. Spicer said the OSWC will hire a new LDAF employee December 16th to work directly with the districts boards and district staff to increase their capacity to carry out their work at the local level.  He said the purpose is to help boards and staff build a great capacity to carry out their legislative responsibilities regarding conserving and protecting the State’s natural resources.  

Mr. Norton asked if he could say who it is and their title.  Mr. Spicer said they have not officially contacted the individual yet, but that she is a recent graduate from LSU; she has a very strong communication background as a state and national FFA officer.   Mr. Spicer said the Capital SWCD is also going to hire a water quality person through one of our NRCS Contribution Agreements.  He said this individual will be a Capital SWCD employee but working out of the OSWC.   He said that under the same agreement Mr. Scott Edwards has already assisted in placing a person in the D’Arbonne SWCD office to work with the poultry producers.  He said these are all critical positions that have been vacant for years and we are making progress toward filling these positions.
Chairman Fletcher asked if there was any other business or comments from the Commission or the public and there was none.  

Next meeting

Chairman Fletcher said the next State Commission Meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, January 28, 2014 at 1:15 P.M. in the Veterans’ Memorial Auditorium, 5825 Florida Boulevard, Baton Rouge, Louisiana.  He said we are not able to have our meeting at the LACD Annual Meeting hotel; it must be held in a public building.  Mr. Yerger asked if we can meet someplace in Lafayette such as the NRCS building.  Mr. Spicer said it would have to be early in the day and asked the Commission if they wanted him to try to locate a meeting place to meet the morning of the 8th.  Mr. Norton said he wanted to explain it is very difficult to have more than one meeting at a time and thought he would like to cut out the drive to Baton Rouge, he really thought it would be better to not have the SSWCC meeting in conjunction with the LACD Annual Meeting.  Mr. Yerger said he withdrew his question. Chairman Fletcher said the next State Commission Meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, January 28, 2014 at 1:15 P.M. in the Veterans’ Memorial Auditorium, 5825 Florida Boulevard, Baton Rouge, Louisiana.
PUBLIC COMMENTS
Chairman Fletcher asked if there were any other comments from the public and there were none.  
ADJOURNMENT

Chairman Fletcher said if there was no other business or comments from the public or Commission members, he will accept a motion to adjourn.  
Motion: Mr. Guillory made a motion to adjourn at 11:46 A.M.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.
/s/ Randell Fletcher______
Randell Fletcher, Chairman 
State Soil and Water Conservation Commission
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